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DEBIT CARDS AND CREDIT CARDS 

During the past twenty years consumers have 
witnessed the phenomenal growth and use of 
plastic cards. These cards can make bills 
for the consumer and pay bills for them. 
Many people carry one or more cards with 
them. There are an estimated 260 million 
plastic cards of one kind or another. 
Plastic cards are here to stay and consumers 
should use these cards with care, caution and 
good judgment. 

DEBIT CARDS 
(ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER SYSTEMS) 

Electronic Fund Transfer Systems (EFTS) are 
rapidly replacing many traditional exchanges 
of cash or checks with electronic computer 
impulses in payment between parties. You may 
already have a plastic debit or EFT card with 
a magnetic strip on it. This strip has your 
account number and the code number for your 
financial institution on it. When the debit 
or EFT card is inserted into a computer 
terminal money is moved between accounts in a 
fast, paperless way. 

Some examples of EFT systems in operation 
are, Automated Teller Machines (ATMs), 
Preauthorized Payments, and Telephone 
Transfers. With the ATMs consumers can do 
their banking without the assistance of a 
teller any time of day or night to make 
withdrawals, deposits, to pay bills or to 
transfer funds from one account to another 
electronically. First the consumer inserts 
the debit card into the computerJthen using a 
number keyboard enters a code and presses the 
appropriate transaction buttons authorizing a 
debit or credit of the desired amount. In 
the case of a withdrawal the user then waits 
for the money to be dispensed. The code is 
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often called a personal identification code 
or PIN. The card cannot be used without this 
code. (DO NOT keep your card and code to
gether or give the code to anyone). 

Preauthorized payment is a method of auto
matically withdrawing or depositing funds to 
an individual account, under authority given 
to the financial institution or to a third 
party (an employer, for example) by the 
account holder. Consumers can authorize 
direct deposit of wages, social security or 
dividend payments to be made to their 
accounts. They can also authorize financial 
mortgage, insurance, utility or other bills. 
When paying bills EFT transactions may take 
place immediately. Be sure to keep accurate, 
day-to-day records of your EFT transactions. 

Consumers can also transfer funds from one 
account to another - from checking to sav
ings, for example - or can order payment of 
specific bills by phone. 

RECORD OF TRANSACTIONS 

A cancelled check is permanent proof that a 
payment has been made. If you use an ATM to 
withdraw money or make deposits you get a 
written receipt showing the amount of the 
transfer, the date it was made and other 
information. This receipt is your record of 
the transaction made. Your monthly bank 
statement must also show all electronic 
transfers to and from your account including 
those made at ATMs, those under preauthorized 
arrangements, or ordered by phone. It will 
also name the party to whom payment has been 
made and will show fees and your opening and 
closing balances. This statement is proof of 
your payment to a third party, your record 
for tax or other purposes, and your way of 
checking EFT transactions with your account 
balance. 



CORRECTING ERRORS 

The procedure for reporting errors is 
somewhat different with EFT than it is with 
credit cards. But, as with credit cards, 
financial institutions must investigate and 
correct any errors you report promptly. If 
you believe there has been an error in an 
electronic fund transfer (1) write or call 
your financial institution immediately if 
possible, but no later than 60 days from the 
time the first statement that you think shows 
an error was mailed to you. Give your name 
and account number and explain why you think 
that there is an error, what kind of error, 
and the dollar amount and date in question. 
If you call, you may be asked to send this 
information in writing within 10 business 
days. (2) The financial institution must 
promptly investigate an error and resolve it 
within 45 days. However, if the financial 
institution takes longer than 10 business 
days to complete its investigation, a re
credit must be made to your account for the 
amount in question until the investigation is 
completed. In the meantime you will have 
full use of the funds in question. (3) The 
financial institution must notify you of the 
results of the investigation. If there was 
an error, the financial institution must 
correct it promptly-for example by making a 
recredit final. If no error is found the 
financial institution must explain in writing 
why it believes there was no error and let 
you know that the amount recredited during 
the investigation has been deducted from your 
account. You may ask for copies of documents 
relied upon for the investigation. 

USE OF EFT 

A financial institution may send you an EFT 
card that is valid for use only if you ask 
for one, or in order to replace or renew an 
expired card. The financial institution must 
also give you the following information about 
your rights and responsibilities: (1) a 
notice of your liability in case a card is 
lost or stolen, (2) a telephone number for 
reporting loss or theft, (3) a description of 
error resolution procedures, ( 4) the insti
tutions business days, (5) the kinds of 
electronic fund transfers you may make and 
whether there are limits on the frequency or 
dollar amounts of such transfers, (6) any 

, charge by the institution for using EFT, (7) 
your right to receive records of electronic 
fund transfers, (8) how to stop payment of a 
preauthorized transfer, (9) the financial 
institutions liability to you for a failure 
to make or stop transfers and (10) the con-

ditions under which a financial institution 
will give information to third parties about 
your account. Generally you must also be 
notified in advance of any change of terms of 
the account that would increase fees or 
liability or limit transfers. A financial 
institution may send you a card that you did 
not request only if the card is NOT VALID FOR 
USE. An "unsolicited card" can be validated 
only at your request and only after the 
institution verifies that you are the person 
whose name is on the card. It must also be 
sent with a clear explanation of how to 
destroy or dispose of the card if you do not 
want to use it. 

PREAUTHORIZED PLANS 

You will know that a preauthorized payment 
has been made by a notice given by the payor 
that the deposit has been sent to your finan
cial institution, or a financial institution 
may provide a notice that it has r~ceived the 
credit. It may send a notice only when it 
has NOT received the funds. Financial insti
tutions also have the option of giving you a 
telephone number you can call to check on a 
preauthorized transfer. You may stop a 
preauthorized payment by calling or writing 
the financial institution, so that your order 
is received as least 3 business days before 
the payment date. If the payments that you 
preauthorize vary in amount from month to 
month, you have the right to be notified of 
all varying payments at least ten days in 
advance, or you may chose to specify a range 
of amounts and be told only when a transfer 
falls outside that range. You may also be 
told only when a transfer differs by a cer
tain amount from the previous payment to the 
same company. 

LOSS OR THEFT 

It is important to be aware of the po
tential risk in using EFT cards It differs 
from the risk on a credit card. On lost or 
stolen credit cards your loss is limited to 
$50 per card. On an EFT card, your liability 
for unauthorized withdrawals is also limited 
to $50 if you notify the financial institu
tion within 2 business days after learning of 
loss or theft. If you do not report an 
unauthorized transfer that appears on your 
statement within 60 days after the statement 
is mailed to you, you risk unlimited loss on 
transfers made after the 60-day period. This 
means that you could lose all the money in 
your account plus your maximum overdraft line 
of credH. 



CREDIT CARDS 

A credit card is a convenience. It is a 
card that lets the consumer purchase goods 
and services. It acknowledges that the 
consumer's credit will be honored by the 
issuer, usually up to a predetermined amount. 
Credit cards are generally divided into three 
catagories: Single Purpose Cards such as oil 
company cards, where the consumer is en
couraged to buy most or all major purchases 
from the firm issuing the card; Travel and 
Entertainment Cards designed basically to 
help the consumer keep an easy record of 
expenditures on business trips without having 
to carry lots of cash. There is generally a 
thorough investigation of your credit and a 
fee charged to the consumer for the privilege 
of using this type credit; and Bank Cards 
designed to allow charge privileges to con
sumers at many stores without the necessity 
of filling out a multitude of credit appli
cations. Some banks allow the customer to 
borrow cash up to their maximum amount of 
ccedit. The amount borrowed is added to the 
customer's bill, and interest is charged 
beginning at the time the money is borrowed. 

Most credit card ~ssuers offer credit plans 
similar to the 30-day revolving and optional 
charge accounts. In South Carolina the 
annual percentage rate can go up to 24 per
cent. Other charges and late fees can also 
be added to your account. To save on these 
costs, pay credit card statements promptly. 
In most cases you have 25 days before finance 
charges are assessed. Also check the method 
used to compute interest. See if your credi
tor gives you credit for payments made during 
the billing period. If not, finance charges 
may be calculated on your last month's bal
ance and that could cost you several extra 
dollars a month. 

It is illegal for credit card companies to 
prohibit stores from offering discounts to 
people who pay by cash or checx. Stores that 
do offer cash discounts must make this fact 
clear to all buyers. They may not add an 
extra charge (above the regular price) for 
those customers choosing to use credit cards. 

BILLING ERRORS 

The Fair Credit Billing Act requires cred
itors to correct errors on your bill promptly 
and without damage to your credit rating. 
The law defines a billing error as any charge 
(1) For something you did not buy or for a 
purchase made by someone not authorized to 
use your account; that is not properly 

identified on your bill or is for an amount 
different from the actual purchase price or 
was entered on a date different from the 
purchase date; for something that you did 
not accept on delivery or that was not de
livered according to agreement. Billing 
errors also include errors in arithmetic; 
failure to reflect a payment or other credit 
to your account; failure to mail the state
ment to your current address, provided you 
notifed the creditor of an address at least 
ten days before the end of the billing period 
and; a questionable item, or an item for 
which you need additional information. 

If you think your bill is wrong, or want more 
information about it follow these steps. (1) 
Notify the creditor in writing within 60 days 
after the bill was mailed. Be sure to write 
to the address the creditor lists for billing 
inqm_r~es. Give your name and account 
number. Explain the error and the amount of 
the error. (2) Pay all parts of the b i ll 
that are not in dispute, but while waiting 
for an answer you do have to pay the amount 
in question (The "disputed amount") or any 
minimum payments or finance charges that 
apply to it. The creditor must reply to your 
letter within 30 days, unless your bill can 
be corrected sooner. Within two billing 
periods-but in no case longer than 90 days -
either your account must be corrected or you 
must be told why the creditor believes why 
the bill is correct. If the creditor made a 
mistake you do not have to pay any finance 
charges on the disputed amount. Your account 
must be corrected and you must be sent an 
explanation of any amount you still owe. 

Stores often give you a credit on your bill 
instead of cash when you return a purchase. 
If this results in an overpayment on your 
account, a store must make a refund in cash, 
at your request. 

LOST OR STOLEN CARDS 

Credit cards should be guarded as carefully 
as money. If cards are lost or stolen the 
law limits the cardholder's liability to a 
maximum of $50 per card. To protect the 
consumer further, card companies may not 
collect from you any loss unless they can 
prove (1) that theyissued you the card at 
your request or that you used it at least 
once before it was lost or stolen, (2) that 
they provided some means such as a line for 
your signature or a photo, for stores that 
accept the card to identify you as the person 
authorized to use it, (3) that they notified 
you of your potential $50 liability, (4) that 



they provided you with a selt-addressed 
stamped envelope to notify them of loss or 
theft. However it is the consumer's re
sponsibility to notify the card .comp~n~ th~t 
the card is missing. A notice 1n wr1t1ng lS 

effective the date that it is postmarked. 

SPECIAL NOTICE 

The South Carolina Commission on Women is 
starting a talent bank of names and back
grounds of women qualified and inte~ested in 
serving on one or more of the Boards and 
Commissions in State Government. If you 
would like to submit an application for 
consideration by the Governor when an 
appointment is made to such Boards and 
Commissions, write to: 

S. C. Commission on Women 
2221 Devine St/Suite 307 

Columbia, S. C. 29205 758-3779 

You will be able to indicate your preference 
on a list as to the general area of interest 
or specific Board or Commission for which you 
feel you have some expertise. 

ADDENDA 

Today the cost of clearing a check through 
the banking system is estimated at between 30 
and SO cents per check to which must be added 
the costs of paper, printing and mailing. 
Widespread development of EFTS could reduce 
costs, some of which the consumer may share 
either directly or through lower prices for 
goods and services. Consumers using credit 
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cards should use them wisely for credit cards 
can cost more than using cash. Be sure that 
you understand what those extra costs are and 
be sure that you feel that having things now 
instead of later is worth what it will cost 
you later. The choice of using "Debit Cards 
or Credit Cards" depends on how you weigh 
convenience, fees, money management, needs 
and other considerations. If you do use them 
compare information about services and 
charges by financial institutions before 
making a decision. 
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